EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
16 October 2013

13.92
LEVEL 5 CONTRIBUTION TO HONOURS DEGREE CLASSIFICATION

The Committee noted that, arising from the regulatory review of 2008/9, Senate had extended to all University awards the principle that the summary classification represented the ‘exit velocity’ of the student and should therefore be determined by achievement at the highest credit level.  With regard to Honours degrees, the policy had been in place since 2001/2.  Exceptions were permitted to allow a Level 5 contribution where the course committee provides either evidence that the relevant professional body required the exception or a detailed, evidenced rationale.

Dr Armstrong presented the final report from the Ulster Business School on the pilot use of Level 5 in the Honours classification of BSc Hons Accounting (Paper No TLC/13/27).

Professor McAlister stated that, in view of the national debate on degree classification which had now broadened to include Grade Point Average, the University needed to consider this matter carefully before it changed its policy.  Furthermore, if degree classes achieved greater prominence in league tables, and it was clear that the University’s methodology was significantly out of step with sector practices, the regulation might need to be revisited in the future.

Consequently, the Committee considered it premature to re-open this discussion.  It was noted that the Learning and Teaching Strategy foresaw improved student performance across all years arising from improved engagement.  

AGREED that:

i) there should be no change to the University’s policy for the final grading or classification of awards; 

ii) the exceptional Level 5 contribution in BSc Hons Accounting be discontinued (2014 intake onwards).

8 April 2009

09.49
Background

The Committee at its June 2008 meeting had recommended to Senate a number of changes to the University’s regulatory framework.  It was agreed however that the rules on condonement, the basis for the classification of awards and also the arrangements for combined Honours degrees should receive further consideration in 2008/9.  A Working Group was established in October 2008 (mins 08.134 and 08.189 refer).

The Committee at its February meeting received paper TLC/09/5 which summarised the views of the Working Group and set out proposals (mins 09.17 - 20 refer).  The Working Group had taken account of practice in other universities and noted that, as universities were autonomous institutions with their own rules and regulations, there was no national consistency in condonement or classification.  The proposals were issued for consultation to Faculties and through an online survey to all members of academic staff. 

Mr McKinney, Chair of the Working Group, presented to the special meeting of the Committee the final report of the Group (TLC/09/19a), together with the detailed proposals and the reasons for them (TLC/09/19b). It was noted that a response had been received from each Faculty and, in addition, one individual School and 35 academic staff. The majority of these supported each of the twelve proposals.  

09.50 Award Classification
Honours Degrees

Proposal 3
The classification of Honours degrees normally be determined exclusively by students’ average performance in the modules studied at the highest level (Level 6) weighted according to their credit value.  NOTE: the option for courses with more than 120 credit points at Level 6 to restrict the proportion used for classification to 120 to be retained.

Proposal 4 

Any proposed deviation from this rule be made by a formal request to the Teaching and Learning Committee. In making the request the Course/Subject Committee should:

1. Provide formal evidence that the relevant professional body requires the exception; OR
2. Provide a detailed, evidenced rationale for the request.
Proposal 5 

Where an exception to the ‘exclusive Level 6’ rule is approved, a standard 25% Level 5 contribution normally be applied.
The Working Group had predicated its proposals for the summary classification of all awards on the principle that the class represented the ‘exit velocity’ of the student and therefore should be determined by achievement at the highest credit level.  The full transcript would evidence achievement in each module at the time it was taken. The final classification would represent the University’s summative assessment of the student on the basis of the most recent evidence at the most challenging level.

Proposal 6

The classification of Honours degrees be determined with no requirement for a particular proportion of credits in (or above) the class.

NOTE:
Senate approved Teaching and Learning Committee’s recommendations in June 2009.

23 January 2002
02.29
HONOURS DEGREE CLASSIFICATION

The Committee received paper TLC/02/3 which set out Faculty cases for exemption from the University’s principle that the calculation of honours degree classifications be based entirely on final year/level 3 modules in respect of BA Hons American Studies (four years intercalary), BSc Hons Occupational Therapy and BSc Hons Housing Management.  

The Committee noted that, in relation to the BA Hons American Studies and the BSc Housing Management, it was proposed that the study abroad/placement year would contribute to the honours degree classification. The Chairman stated that this would mean that the year would be double counted within both the DAS/DIS award and the honours degree classification, which would be inappropriate.

Members were however sympathetic to the possibility of the placement year or a year of study abroad contributing to the final classification result instead of a DIS/DAS award, and therefore to extending the basis for exemption from the final level rule beyond language courses and PSB requirements.

At the last Committee meeting a case from the Faculty of Life and Health Sciences in relation to the exemption of Psychology courses had been approved.  The Committee had asked for further information on the proportion of level 2 studies contributing in each course.  The Faculty had reported variation in weightings and proposed to harmonise the proportion derived from level 2.

AGREED:


i)
that it be recommended to Senate that the final classification can include a contribution from study abroad/placement years, provided that they do not also contribute to a DAS/DIS award, and are assessed at level 3;


28 February 2001
01.68
PROPORTION OF PRE-FINAL LEVEL RESULTS CONTRIBUTING TO OVERALL HONOURS DEGREE CLASSIFICATIONS

The Committee, at its meeting on 25 October 2000, had considered a commentary on the University’s policies and procedures in relation to the section of the QAA Code of Practice dealing with Assessment (minute 00.26 refers).  It had been noted that within the University there was no standard approach to the proportion of pre-final level results contributing to overall honours degree classifications.  Faculties were asked to review their practices to ensure that there was a clear rationale for any variations between courses within subjects and to forward details of their current models and whether any further rationalisation would be proposed.

The Committee received paper TLC/01/17 which summarised current arrangements and outlined a number of issues for the Committee to consider.

The Committee noted that there was wide variation and that, while some Faculties were seeking greater consistency, some courses could justify their particular approach, there was a need to consider whether there was sufficient consistency to meet principles of fairness and equity in setting common standards that apply for the award of a University of Ulster degree.

The Committee discussed the rationale for some variations between courses, means to motivate second year students, the issue of the treatment of students admitted directly to the final year (with or without bridging), the contribution of the placement/study abroad year, transfer between degrees, and the development of the modular framework.

The Committee acknowledged that some professional bodies specified the proportion of pre-final year results contributing to overall honours degree classifications.  It was also noted that the weightings adopted in many programmes reflected recommendations from external examiners.  

AGREED:
that it be recommended to Senate that:

i) a principle be established that the calculation of honours degree classifications be based entirely on final year/level D modules amounting to 120 credit points;

ii) the exception to the principle be permitted where professional bodies require pre-final level study to contribute to the honours classification for recognition purposes, and for language courses with a period of study abroad.
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